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Question & Answer session 1 October 2020
As we didn’t receive any questions from the public this year we thought we would go through some topics we thought people may be interested in: 

How is the CCG supporting primary care during the pandemic? Is my GP open and how can I access them?
· The CCG’s top priority during the pandemic has been protecting the people of Sheffield and making sure services are safe

· Our role was to ensure the continuity of primary care in Sheffield and support the wider system in responding to the pandemic. This meant we stopped operating business as usual and had to re-prioritise our work.

· GPs and practice staff are at the frontline of the NHS and have been working in ways never seen before to ensure services remain open for patients who need care or treatment.

· If you need medical help, your GP is open and will still be running many of their routine clinics and treating the majority of health issues.
· To access services call your GP as usual. If they are closed you should follow the instructions on the recorded message to access the right service for you.

· You will be triaged over the phone and then either have a phone consultation or face to face appointment depending on your need. 
What can I do to protect myself and others from Covid and how do I get a test?

· We all have a part to play in protecting ourselves and others from Covid and helping to bring Sheffield’s rate down. 
· If you have symptoms of either: a high temperature, new continuous cough or loss or change to your sense of smell or taste, book a test straight away. You can book a visit to a test site or order a home test kit if you cannot get to a test site. Visit nhs.uk or call119 if you can’t get online 
· If you have symptoms or have tested positive for coronavirus, you'll need to self-isolate for at least 7 days. You'll need to self-isolate for 14 days if:


- someone you live with has symptoms or tested positive


- someone in your support bubble has symptoms or tested positive

- you've been told by NHS Test and Trace that you've been in contact with someone who has coronavirus

· If you’re out and about, wear face coverings in enclosed public spaces and on public transport, take hand gel and/or wash your hands regularly and remember to stay 2m away from people where possible and no less than 1m at the minimum.

How are we working with the local authority in outbreak planning? 
· The Council’s local outbreak control plan is designed to help prevent outbreaks of covid-19 wherever possible, and the steps we may need to take to manage them if an outbreak occurs.
· The outbreak control board is chaired by Councillor Julie Dore and it’s role is to consider how Sheffield will respond to new or changing Government guidance and how this will be done at a local level to control transmission rates and control future outbreaks.
· We’re working closely with the council and other agencies to do all that we can to avoid local lockdowns. However the pandemic is far from over and it is still present in our communities.
· The CCG’s role is around supporting GP practices to be covid secure such as: recently purchased perspex screens to keep safe in receptions, and webcams and headsets for staff to help with social distancing.
· We’re also keeping up communications and engagement with the public and GPs on how to keep themselves and others safe to avoid transmission and outbreaks.
What support are you offering nursing homes?

· We understand that the Covid crisis has brought significant pressure to the care sector.

· We’ve been able to work with our partners as part of the Sheffield Accountable Care Partnership to provide a co-ordinated system response to Care Homes to offer support to residents and staff.
· This included:

- Support with guidance and training around Infection Control and PPE

- Support with managing end of life care, including support from St Luke’s Hospice to provide additional care and support for residents, families and staff.

- Additional capacity to transport patients home and provide support until services were able to attend 
- Workforce support with additional staff from Sheffield City Council and Sheffield Teaching 

- Successfully implemented a local response to swabbing to compliment the national swabbing service.
What are we doing about mental health as a result of Covid?
· The impact that coronavirus is having on our lives may be causing some people to feel anxious, stressed, worried, sad, bored, lonely or frustrated.
· For some people it may be leading to poor mental health so we have been working with partners and public health to identify the impact of Covid-19 on mental health, to help us to predict the anticipated surge of demand due to bereavement, job loss, lessened educational opportunity and other stresses on families and communities.
· Some of the work we have been doing is:
· We have worked with partners to produce accessible materials aimed at offering psychological support and advice during the pandemic, such as targeted materials for people from BAME backgrounds; learning disabled people, children and young people, people with dementia and their carers, people with autism, front line key worker staff in care homes, hospitals, supermarkets and crematoria, and delivered training in psychological first aid. The materials are held on local mental health charity Sheffield Flourish’s website and during lockdown were the most visited page on Sheffield Flourish’s website.

· We have worked with partners across the region to deliver a bereavement helpline for those impacted by covid- 19. https://listening-ear.co.uk/amparo/  
· We have put additional investment into the Early Intervention in Psychosis Service for adults, to extend their ability to provide longer term interventions.

· Sheffield Health and Social Care have developed a covid-19 helpline for the public and for staff.

· Sheffield IAPT has been delivering on line coping with Covid- 19 courses, and is also delivering therapy through on line and telephone support.

· We have extended Kooth, an online counselling service contract to children and young people, so that this has been available throughout the pandemic.

· We have initiated a covid-19 helpline for children and young people through a partnership between Door 43 and Sheffield Children’s Hospital CAMHS service
· We have contributed to a Citywide coordination of a wide range of practical resources for supporting mental health and emotional wellbeing for pupils, teachers and parents/carers
· We have directed resources from CAMHS into crisis pathways for 16-17 year olds who present at the Emergency Department at Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, so that there is now a Home Treatment Pathway available
Can I still/should I get my flu jab this year?
· The short answer to this is yes. Flu planning remains a big priority for the CCG. We’re on with our plan to protect the most vulnerable in the city. The ambition is to vaccinate 75% of each eligible cohort, starting with children, adults in an ‘at risk’ group along with the over 65s.  
· This year the flu vaccine is being offered on the NHS to:
· adults 65 and over
· people with certain medical conditions (including children in at-risk groups from 6 months of age)
· pregnant women
· people living with someone who's at high risk from coronavirus (on the NHS shielded patient list)
· children aged 2 and 3 on 31 August 2020
· children in primary school
· children in year 7 (secondary school)
· frontline health or social care workers
· Later in the year, the flu vaccine may be given to people aged 50 to 64. However, if you're aged 50 to 64 and in an at-risk group, you should not delay having your flu vaccine.

· Please get immunised to stop the spread of flu between your family and friends and around your community. Even if you don't feel sick, you could still be infected with flu and pass it on to others, who might become very ill or even die. Immunisation is the best protection against flu. So we urge you to be vaccinated when vaccines are available.
How are we working with system partners on areas like outpatients and cancer?

Cancer

· The CCG works consistently with its system partners both locally at place and also within the Cancer Alliance footprint. 
· Through the Cancer Alliance partnership we are able to discuss and problem solve on a much wider platform with both providers and commissioners. This includes focussing on our local and alliance performance indicators and importantly our Cancer long waiting list, thus enabling us to ensure that we develop a system wide cancer recovery programme that is responsive to place and system.

Outpatients:

· Over recent years the CCG has taken an approach to elective/planned care that centres on a clear whole journey pathway that sees primary care GPs and hospitals consultants working together to provide joined up care for patients and involving the patient every step of the way.  

· In addition, wherever possible, we have sought to develop patient care services outside the hospital, closer to patient’s homes and in a way that it right for the local community.

· We achieve this by working collaboratively in a number of ways:

1. by working directly with consultants, nurses and managers in individual specialties within the hospital.  We meet, alongside GPs and other clinicians to agree how best care can be provided across primary and secondary care and make the changes needed to achieve this.

2. We work collaboratively with our partner commissioners and hospitals at ICS level to develop new ways of working across the region.  For example 

· we are currently chairing ICS level work on enabling GPs to get clinical advice and guidance from their secondary care colleagues when they are treating their patients to ensure they can ask questions about individual patients without having to send them to hospital

· we are participating in development of patient initiated follow-ups which means patients can decide themselves if they need to return to hospital or if perhaps a phone call or a leaving it a bit longer before going back might be best for them

· we are participating in enabling more appointments to happen over the telephone or via the internet if that is appropriate for the patient and the if it would make things easier for the patient.

· Cancer Commissioning members of the CCG’s Elective Team are working with regional colleagues to develop a Rapid Diagnostic Service for both patients with cancer vague symptoms and elective care patients for whom an easily accessible diagnostic can positively impact on their referral pathway.
3. We work collaboratively with local partners such as the hospitals, Primary Care Sheffield, the council and others to develop and deliver changes at the Sheffield place level (ACP), so that our changes are right for our local patients.

4. This year we went live with a joint community gynaecology and sexual health service specification and procurement with the Sheffield City Council meaning these services are now consistently available in the community, nearer to the patients that need them.

5. We’re leading the collaborative redesign of the phlebotomy service in Sheffield, making it easier for patients to get their bloods taken in the community, providing quality services for housebound patients and ensuring the GP and hospital can offer a top class complimentary blood taking/analysis service for patients.

6. Very recently we’ve led a piece of work on identifying the impacts COVID has had on different groups within the Sheffield population (9 protected characteristics and others) being able to access healthcare.  Working with the hospitals, primary care and the council this will help us ensure we are making changes as a result of covid that are fairly accessible to all.

· It hasn’t been easy to change traditional ways of working across the board but we have found that the COVID pandemic has enabled us to work differently and effectively in ways that bring us much closer to achieving our aims.  Here are some examples:

· This month (Sept) we agreed and enabled GPs to be able to send photographs with their referrals for skin conditions.  This means that patients can now receive a Consultant opinion without having to travel to the hospital if they decide that seeing them is not necessary

· Consultants and their colleagues at the hospital have been able to telephone patients or, in some cases, use video calling to hold their consultations and have general follow-up conversations.

